
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, March 14, 2016

A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, March 14, 2016.


PRESENT:

Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, Jim Mentock, Steve Miller, & Jim Hillberry

                ABSENT:    Don Richards and J.R. Gonzales
                ALSO PRESENT: Craig Barsness, Dave Midthun, Dave Egan, Brett Trudo,  




Susanne Lee, Jeremiah Vardiman, Luke Skates, Laura Westerling, 



  Ford Roes, and Annie Ness

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.

Minutes

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the February 8, 2016 board meeting.  Bryan Lee made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 8, 2016 board meeting as printed.  Second by Jim Mentock.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Bills

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the March 14, 2016 bills list totaling $207,861.83.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills. Jim Mentock made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by Bryan Lee. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Public Comments
Chairman Miller thanked the members of the PCLI Class XI for attending today’s board meeting.
Update on the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well project

· The Manager reported that the project had been scheduled to begin on March 21st.

· The contractor will not be ready until March 28th, which had the effect of making Bill Spickelmire, RustNot Corrosion, unavailable until April 18th.
· The project is now scheduled to begin on April 18th.
Update on the Control Systems Improvement (SCADA), Phase II project

· The Chief Operator reported that the project is coming along well and is right on schedule.
· We are now running on the new system and slowly removing the old Square D equipment.

· Bob Martin will return next week to continue with programming and to tie everything together.

· There was a brief discussion of internet security and SMP’s call-out system.

· The Chief Operator briefly explained to the PCLI guests the cost, purpose, and timeline of this project.

· The Manager reported that pay estimate #4 from Browns Hill Engineering & Controls (Browns Hill) on today’s bill list is the last billing for the project except for retainage. Browns Hill made some wiring errors that were corrected by Erroll Dreyer; we will charge back Browns Hill for these corrections in the form of a change order and subtract it from the final payment.
· The Manager will start the 41 day advertisement for final payment this week.

Update on the Pipeline Relocation II project

· The Manager reported that the surveying and staking for the pipeline alignment began last Thursday. Morrison Maierle and Dexter Woodis staked the entire 7,000 feet of the relocation.

· We should have drawings for the easements within several weeks and the Manager will have information regarding easement offers at the April meeting.

· After April, we should be able to begin obtaining easements. Every landowner that has been talked to so far about easements has been good to work with.

· The Manager went to Laramie for the 10% progress meeting in February with DOWL.

· Bryan Lee questioned the timing of the project and the effect on agricultural properties. The Manager said that the project should be taking place only during next winter and should be completed by the summer. We will likely only have to buy one season of hay for the affected areas.

· The Chairman addressed the PCLI guests, describing the history and timing of the pipeline relocation project and the funding sources of WYDOT at 50% project cost reimbursement and WWDC at 33% project cost grant with the remaining 17% coming from SMP reserves.

Audit Proposal – James Seckman, CPA

· The Manager presented James Seckman’s cost proposal for $8,500 per year for FY-2016, FY-2017, and FY-2018. The cost over the last three years has increased only $250 per year – standard and reasonable.

· The single audit for the pipeline relocation project will be an additional $3,000.  There are new rules regarding single audits resulting in increased auditing requirements.

Bryan Lee made a motion to accept James Seckman’s proposal for audit costs as presented. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Preliminary FY-2017 Budget
· The Manager presented the preliminary budget for FY-2017, reminding the board that by agreement with our member entities, we must submit a preliminary budget 90 days in advance of the effective date.
· There was brief discussion of proposed changes to the budget that vary from FY-2016.

Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve the preliminary FY-2017 budget as presented. Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
WAM-JPIC health insurance board ballot
Jim Hillberry made a motion to cast our votes for the WAM-JPIC health insurance board ballot for Suzie Cox and Penny Robbins for the three year town seat terms and Cindy Baker for the three year city seat term. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Chief Operator’s Report
· Incoming Chief Operator David Egan distributed the monthly Production Report.
· Numbers are pretty much the same as last month. Chemical cost is down a little as usage was also down a little from January, although usage is up over last February.

· CPO Dave Midthun noted that NRWD’s usage is still significantly up over last year.

Manager’s Report

· The Manager reported WYO-STAR interest for January was 0.356% and February was 0.474% - rates are slowly rising.

· Water usage figures are up 4.8% over last February. We are 5% ahead of last fiscal year and should finish ahead for the fiscal year.

· Redemption Church/South Fork Christian Center has applied for a special use permit (SUP) to operate a halfway house for people with alcohol/drug problems, some of whom are coming out of jail. The Manager attended the Park County Planning and Zoning Commission’s special use permit hearing last month. The church was given a continuation to the April meeting to prepare better for the problems pointed out by meeting attendees who are against this SUP. The Manager also spoke separately to the County Planner to express SMP’s concerns about potential security issues.
· The Manager reported that lead and copper sampling will be done this year, June 1-3 and delivered to Energy Labs in Billings on June 3. Coordination of sampling with the entities will be done at the May utility barbecue. Lead and copper sampling is done every three years. We are on reduced monitoring; we now only have to sample 30 sites rather than 60 because of our excellent results.

· Chief Plant Operator Dave Midthun described SMP’s corrosion control methods to the PCLI guests.  These make our water less corrosive to distribution system pipes.

Other Business
· The Chairman answered several questions from the PCLI guests. 

· SMP’s new employee, Brett Trudo, was introduced to the board members. Today is his first day.
· A PCLI Community Based Experience (CBE) will be hosted on April 12th at the water plant.
Adjourn

At 10:54 a.m., Bryan Lee made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by Jim Mentock. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

  
Attest:  

Chairman

Secretary


